
MEMORANDUM FOR: 

FROM: 

SUBJECT: 

February 28, 2006 

Michael Bolch 
Federal Coordinating Officer 

Office of Inspector General 

u.s. Department of Homeland Security 
Washington, DC 20528 

Homeland 
Security 

Montgomery Joint Fjfd OffiC~ • 

C.DavidKimble ~~[)j(~ 
Montgomery Audit Manager, Joint ;{e~: Office 
Office for Gulf Coast Hurricane Oversight 

City of Gulf Shores, Alabama 
Report Number: GC-AL-06-18 

The purpose of this memorandum is to inform you of the results of our review of contracts let by the 
City of Gulf Shores for Hurricane Katrina debris removal, sand reclamation activities, and other 
purposes. The objective of the review was to determine whether the contracted services were 
procured in accordance with federal procurement requirements (44 CFR 13.36) and FEMA 
guidelines, and whether the City had adequate controls for monitoring the activities of the 
contractors. In total, we reviewed 12 contracts, as follows: 

To achieve our objective, we interviewed City and contractor officials, visited contractor sites, and 
reviewed contract documents, contractor billings, and other relevant documentation. Our work was 
performed during October 18-21,2005. 




